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Planning Commission Meeting Agenda 
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Thursday, May 23, 2024 
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1.    Call to Order 

2.    Pledge of Allegiance 

3.    Roll Call 

4.    Approval of the Agenda 

5.    Approval of Meeting Minutes 

a. Planning Commission Meeting Minutes of April 25, 2024 

b. Planning Commission Meeting Minutes of May 9, 2024 

6.    Call to Public 

7.    Public Hearing 

a. Site Plan with Special Land Use Application #24-004 Amend Special Land Use to permit 

microbrewery at winery building, at Spicer Orchards, 10411 Clyde Road 

8.    Call to Public 

9.    Planner's Report 

10.  Committee Reports 

11.  Adjournment 
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HARTLAND TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION DRAFT MEETING MINUTES  

April 25, 2024– 7:00 PM 

___________________________________________________________________________ 

   

1. Call to Order: Chair Fox called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

 

2. Pledge of Allegiance: 

 

3. Roll Call and Recognition of Visitors:  

Present – Commissioners Eckman, Fox, Grissim, Mayer, McMullen, Mitchell, Murphy 

Absent – None 

 

4. Approval of the Meeting Agenda: 

A Motion to approve the April 25, 2024, Planning Commission Meeting Agenda was made by 

Commissioner Mitchell and seconded by Commissioner Grissim. Motion carried unanimously. 

 

5. Approval of Meeting Minutes: 

a. Planning Commission Work Session Meeting Minutes of March 14, 2024 

A Motion to approve the Planning Commission Work Session Meeting Minutes of March 14, 

2024, was made by Commissioner Eckman and seconded by Commissioner Murphy. Motion 

carried unanimously.  

 

6. Call to the Public: 

None 

 

7. Public Hearing 

a. Site Plan PD Application #24-003 Redwood Living Planned Development (PD) Phase II –

Preliminary PD Site Plan 

 

Chair Fox opened the Public Hearing at 7:05 PM stating all public noticing requirements 

have been met. 

 

Director Langer gave an overview of the location and scope of this application stating the 

following: 

 East of Cundy Road, south of M-59, west of Redwood Phase I currently under construction. 

 Approximately 28.7 acres of the Hartland Glen Golf Course property. 

 Continuation of Phase I, apartments with attached garages. 

 There are 130 units in Phase II. 

 Planned Development process is being used which is a three-step process occurring before both 

the Planning Commission and the Township Board: Conceptual, Preliminary and Final. The 

Township Board is the final decision maker. This project is at the Preliminary step. 

 

The Applicants, Emily Englehart, Director of Acquisitions for Redwood Living; and Ian Graham, 

P.E., Civil Engineer with Bergmann Associates; introduced themselves stating the following: 
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 Offered some background information on Redwood and what they do, single story, low density, 

apartment neighborhoods. 

 Grown to over 17,000 units in the Midwest. 

 Owned and managed their units since 1991; never sold one. 

 Offering a product for which many people see a need with an approximate 97% occupancy rate. 

 Reinvented the idea of an apartment and who might live there. 

 Not aged restricted but many of their residents are looking to downsize; seniors, empty-nesters, 

young professionals, people who are already living in the area but are making a change. The 

average age of their residents is 50.6 years old with 1.89 persons per unit. They perform 

extensive background checks for potential renters. 

 Examine market research to focus on areas where their product will be a good fit. 

 Single story units and attached two car garages are the features most in demand. 

 Displayed a slide show of various housing styles. 

 

Call to the Public: 

 Christine Gregory, Hartland Township; has concerns about potential access onto Maxfield 

Road; emergency access is fine but not public access. 

 Patricia Courie, Hartland Township; has concerns about access to their private unpaved road, 

current maintenance of the property and the potential increased traffic exiting via Hartland Glen 

Drive. 

 Craig Wipple, Hartland Township. has concerns about access and what will happen to the 

buffer zone around the existing gold course. Thinks the current phase is set too close to existing 

houses. 

 Kevin Ramus, Hartland Township; has concerns about the long-term plan for the golf course. 

 Jason Thelen, Hartland Township; has concerns about multi-family construction – prefers 

single-family homes be constructed there, has concerns about wetlands and stormwater runoff, 

would like to see privacy screening around the project. 

 George Poy, Hartland Township; has concerns about stormwater runoff, trespass from renters, 

would like to see some kind of barrier fencing. 

 Cathy Ehgotz, Hartland Township; has concerns about increased traffic with all of the new 

development in the area. 

 Randall Samuels, Hartland Township; has concerns about future development on the property, 

green space, road salt and stormwater negatively affecting the environment, potential trespass 

onto Maxfield Lake, would like to see a privacy fence or greenbelt for screening. 

 Lou Ann Lathrop, Hartland Township; asked about water and traffic studies for this area, wants 

to know the future plans for the golf course, asked about the road master plan for Hartland 

Township, asked about the anticipated completion date for Phase I, and asked if golf cart traffic 

will be allowed in this development. 

 Gordon Halt, Hartland Township; questioned the criteria for a traffic study, would like to see 

a comprehensive traffic study for the entire property and future developments, expressed 

interest in a funding mechanism to retain green space as some other townships utilize, 

expressed concern about junipers on the landscape plan. 

 Gail Samuels, Hartland Township; has concerns about the legal notification process, access to 

the information online, greenbelts, would like to know the master plan for the golf course. 

 Priscilla Fowler, Hartland Township; expressed concerns about Redwood Living, thinks we 

should wait and see how Phase I goes. 
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 Kathy Ballmer, Hartland Township; asked if Redwood Phase I is following through with the 

changes requested during their approval process, would like a bigger greenbelt and other 

amenities to make this as harmonious as possible. 

 Jason Fowler, Hartland Township; has concerns about traffic and future plans for the roads, 

wants the developer to improve surrounding roads, interested in the tax generation of multi-

family rental as opposed to single-family owner-occupied homes. 

 

Chair Fox closed the Public Hearing at 7:57PM. 

 

Chair Fox referred to the staff memorandum dated April 18, 2024. 

 

Eligibility Criteria (Section 3.1.18.B.) 

Commissioner Eckman stated he had questions regarding the Recognizable Benefits as stated in 

the January 4, 2024 letter from the applicant. 

 

Director Langer stated there is a wide variety use and listed some recognizable benefits other 

projects have offered: 

 Architectural design elements 

 Additional open space 

 Parks 

 Additional landscaping 

 Dedicating land for a fire station 

 

Chair Fox listed some Redwood benefits as: 

 Architecture 

 Landscaping around the buildings when not required 

 Participating in the water extension project 

 Exceeding open space requirements 

 

Commissioner Mayer stated at the Conceptual Review the Planning Commissioners offered 

comments. The meeting was brief as it is anticipated this phase will be similar to Phase 1. At the 

end of that meeting, three Planning Commissioners expressed a concern about benefits to the 

community and specifically said they look forward to seeing the list of Recognizable Benefits for 

this phase. He stated he is disappointed with the list as presented. 

 

Planned Development Design Standards (Section 3.1.18.C.) 

Residential Density 

Director Langer stated the following: 

 In 2020-2021, the Future Land Use Map was amended to show this area as a Special Planning 

Area which matched other Special Planning Areas to the east. 

 Density was set at an average of 4 units per acre. 

 As this property is larger than the others, a provision was built in to have the area closer to M-

59 at a higher density and keep the area to the south at a lower density with an overall average 

of 4 units per acre. 

 Phase II is consistent with the approved density in this Special Planning Area. 

 Some asked about Redwood Phase III; there is no Phase III. 
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 Some asked about a master plan for the golf course; there is no master plan for the golf course. 

The property owners are present and are most likely working on future plans. 

 Some mentioned the number of units that could be proposed in the future for the remainder of 

this property calculated using the acreage by the maximum density. Many factors affect the 

number of units per acre in any development; natural features, wetlands, general design, and 

the availability of REUs. Future development to the south will have a lower density as 

Redwood is above 4 units per acre. 

 

Director Langer stated someone asked why this information is not available to the public. He 

explained the full packet is available on the Township website one week prior to any meeting and 

demonstrated where it can be found. 

 

Minimum Yard Requirements 

Director Langer gave an overview of the setbacks. These setbacks match what was approved for 

Phase 1. 

 

Commissioner Murphy asked about the rear yard distance to the road in Phase 1. Director Langer 

stated they usually measure to the edge of a right -of-way or easement but in this case as there are 

no rights-of-way or utility easements, it is measured as 25 feet to the edge of the pavement. 

 

Distances Between Buildings 

Director Langer stated the minimum is 20 feet and all that all of the buildings comply. He pointed 

out a few places where it is closer than others. 

 

Parking and Loading 

Director Langer explained the Ordinance requires two spaces per unit, they have a two-stall garage 

and driveway that can accommodate two cars, totaling four per unit. They have also provided 29 

additional off-street parking spaces. The property owners were present during the Phase 1 approval 

process and offered the golf course clubhouse parking area as overflow parking. He is unaware of 

such an offer for this phase. Redwood’s policy to not allow parking on the street. 

 

Open Space 

Director Langer stated 35% is required, 52% has been provided. Over 27% will be usable open 

space, well above the standard. 

 

Natural Features 

Director Langer stated there are three regulated wetlands on the site. It was discovered that one 

area of the site contained poor soil, so the project was modified slightly to avoid that area. They 

intend to leave the wetland areas undisturbed. Municipal water will serve this site. 

 

Sidewalks and Pedestrian Access 

Director Langer stated in the Redwood developments, sidewalks are located adjacent to the road. 

They are five-feet wide and colored differently than the roads or driveways. The Township had not 

seen this approach before so there was some hesitation and concern during the review for Phase I, 

but it was ultimately accepted and approved. They are proposing to continue this process for Phase 

II. They are not proposing any sidewalks or pathways outside of this development. 
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Commissioner Murphy asked about the process for dealing with on-street parking and snow 

removal.  

 

The Applicant stated the following in response: 

 The leasing office polices the parking situation. 

 The 25-foot driveway can accommodate larger vehicles so there is no overhang into the road. 

 When they plow, they can simultaneously plow the street and sidewalk as they are the same 

height. Having the sidewalks at the same level as the street maintains maximum accessibility.  

 The sidewalk pavement is the same thickness as the road. 

 No on-street parking is clearly stated at the time of lease. 

 They try to work with tenants and not tow their vehicles or those of their guests, but will if 

needed. 

 

Commissioner Mayer asked about the hours for the leasing and on-site maintenance staff. The 

Applicant stated they would confirm that information and forward it. 

 

Commissioner Mayer stated he visited the site in Howell and read that the unit tour was self-guided, 

which he interprets as there are no on-site agents available. He asked how visitors know not to park 

on the street if there is no signage as in Howell. The Applicant replied it is up to each community; 

if Hartland desires signage, signage can be put in place. Commissioner Mayer asked about being 

four parking spaces deficient. The Applicant stated they can add more parking if it is desired. They 

also added they do maintain staff at the leasing office; the virtual tour is an option to accommodate 

after hours viewing. 

 

Requirements for Preliminary Review (Section 3.1.18.E.ii) 

Traffic Impacts. 

Director Langer stated the Applicant has provided traffic information prepared by Colliers 

Engineering and Design, and also brought forward information about their existing developments 

in the Midwest. The numbers averaged less than 50 peak hour directional trips which is the 

threshold for requiring further traffic impact analysis. The Applicant clarified the directional 

statistic is a component; if there were 50 people leaving during peak hours, it might require further 

analysis per Michigan Department of Transportation (MDOT) standards, but their totals are both 

leaving and returning so that number is not high enough to warrant further analysis. 

 

Fiscal Impacts 

Chair Fox stated, with an assist from Commissioner Mc Mullen, Redwood said they expect to pay 

$416,000.00 in taxes when Phase II is complete. He continued explaining apartments do pay taxes; 

the property owner pays. The apartment dweller pays rent, a portion of which goes to pay property 

taxes and other expenses. Commission Eckman commented they do not get the Proposal A Property 

Tax Exemption; like other businesses, they pay more than an owner-occupied property. The 

Applicant added the units are not completed so they did their best estimate based on other 

completed communities’ assessed values. They can provide additional data using Phase I if desired. 

 

Vehicular Circulation 

Director Langer referred to the site plan showing the proposed private roads. Both main roads 

connect back to Phase I. There is a future stub to the south that will connect to Hartland Glen Golf 

Course and any future development. There is no access proposed to Maxfield Road, not even an 
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emergency access. There may have been discussions during the Phase I approval process, but no 

access is proposed. 

 

Chair Fox stated they try to provide connections between neighborhoods wherever they can. The 

stub is to provide access to any future development. The property has REUs and is likely to be 

developed at some point. The Township asks applicants to provide possible future connections 

during the planning process. 

 

Commissioner Murphy asked if there is emergency access required for Phase II. Chair Fox replied 

they are required to have two access points per fire department standards, and they do. It does not 

have to connect to M-59. Director Langer added they asked the Applicant to extend the stub to the 

property line and put in place documentation to ensure a future access if that property is further 

developed. The Applicant stated it is their preference that it be an emergency access only as the 

roads are private; they are also concerned about the feasibility of constructing a stub to the property 

line not knowing the future elevation of a future connection, but they will do what is required. Chair 

Fox stated either it will be paved to the property line, or the document will read, “When the access 

is required, Redwood will build it.” The argument occurs when the new development happens, the 

previous developer states they will not pay for the additional fifty feet of pavement when it is the 

new developer that needs the connection.  

 

Commissioner Mayer asked about the change in grade at that location and if they have completed 

a traffic circulation showing the fire hydrants for the fire department. The Applicant stated the fire 

department did not request it, but they can. Commissioner Mayer expressed concern over the 

available turning radius near buildings M and N. The Applicant stated they can model that if desired. 

 

Commissioner Murphy stated he would like to see a sidewalk added to the stub street to the south 

to maintain connectivity and walkability. 

 

Commissioner Mitchell asked about Phase I showing an access to Cundy Road. The Applicant 

replied it is a watermain easement. 

 

The Applicant mentioned that as part of the Phase I approval, they were requested to add an access 

to the east for a future development; one is being developed [Highland Reserve] so that will be 

another potential access in the event of an emergency. 

 

Commissioner Eckman asked how the decision is made as to whether the access to the south will 

be emergency only or a public access for those residents. Director Langer stated this stub is labeled 

on the plans as an emergency access only. Maybe when the future development is constructed, it 

would serve the same emergency access purpose from that direction; however, if the Planning 

Commission desires something else, now would be the time to add that provision. It could be an 

emergency access with a gate for the fire authorities but still allow pedestrian access via the 

sidewalk. The Applicants have stated they would prefer it not to be public. 

 

The Planning Commission briefly discussed the merits of having that access for emergency use 

only or available for full access to a future development to the south, and the requested sidewalk. 
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Commissioner McMullen stated if Redwood wants to be a part of the community and embrace 

being part of Hartland, the stub road and sidewalk should be built along with Phase II. She does 

not care for gates as they impede neighborhoods from being cohesive with each other. Chair Fox 

clarified full access. Commissioner McMullen confirmed. 

 

Commissioner Grissim agreed; full access and it should be constructed with Phase II. 

 

Commissioner Mayer also agreed; full access and it should be constructed with Phase II. 

 

Commissioner Mitchell stated he does not like to see roads and sidewalks to nowhere. He does not 

think it should be constructed now. 

 

Commissioner Murphy stated full access. 

 

Commissioner Eckman stated he would like it to be emergency access only but constructed with 

Phase II. 

 

Char Fox stated the consensus of the Planning Commission is the road should be full access 

to the property line constructed with Phase II. 

 

The Applicant asked for a compromise of signage indicating the access is for emergency only to 

mitigate people from driving through and allow them a little more control over their private 

roadways. The Applicant stated they can bring the road and a sidewalk to the edge of the property.  

 

Chair Fox stated the sign will not stop anyone from driving through but he agreed with the Planning 

Director’s comment that most people would not take such a circuitous route through Redwood 

Phase II and then Redwood Phase I to get to M-59, they would most likely use their own access to 

Hartland Glen Drive that would be required at the time the property to the south is developed. 

 

After a brief discussion, Chair Fox stated the Applicant may have a sign. 

 

Commissioner Mayer, responding to earlier questions regarding stormwater and pollutants, stated 

those issues are not determined by the Planning Commission but by professionals. He directed 

attention to the list of permits and the State and County permitting agencies that make those 

decisions. Chair Fox concurred stating we defer to them to make those determinations as they are 

the experts. 

 

Landscaping (Section 5.11) 

Landscaping Adjacent to Road (Sec. 5.11.5.A.ii.) 

Commissioner Grissim stated the following: 

 Prefer a street tree every 35 feet. 

 40-foot-wide driveways create a challenge. 

 In Phase I, it was decided to find ways to add the required trees at the required size. 

 Phase II should be the same. 
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The Applicant stated they received notes from staff, but the plans have not yet been updated with 

that information as they knew there could be additional landscaping requested. They acknowledge 

they need to add additional street trees and meet the quota. 

 

Buffering or Screening (Sec. 5.11.2.G.i.) 

Commissioner Grissim asked about enhanced screening between units R and W on the south. The 

Applicant stated yes they have agreed add that screening. In the staff letter there was a comment 

about providing a thorough visual screen in that area specifically in addition to what was shown. 

Also, some berming or plantings or a fence. They are hoping to present some options for one or the 

other. Commissioner Grissim stated a complete visual screen is the goal, not a wall, it is not about 

security, it is a visual screen between this development and the existing single-family homes. 

Director Langer indicated there is an existing swimming pool near the edge of this development, 

so they are looking for a pretty good screen, especially in that area. Commissioner Grissim stated 

a complete visual screen must be provided from any existing single-family lot to this more intense 

use according to the Ordinance. She stated the Applicant is welcome to submit one or two options. 

There is existing vegetation, grading to be dealt with, many factors, but if we can get a broad 

statement that you will provide a complete visual screen, we can work with that. The Applicant 

stated she is aware of those specific areas but in others where it is several hundred feet to the 

property line, they intend to provide landscaping which could be augmented if needed. The 

Applicant asked if the Planning Commission is asking for a fence all the way around the west side. 

Commissioner Grissim replied no. The Applicant stated they will work with the Township to 

provide the required screening for the residents of Hartland Township and their own residents. 

Chair Fox asked if the proposal is for a fence or for plants. Commissioner Grissim stated what has 

been proposed is either a berm or plantings, but she has not heard about a fence yet. The Applicant 

stated they are evaluating the two options: a berm with substantial plantings on the top or a privacy 

fence. They prefer plantings but if it is not sufficient, they could go with a fence. 

 

Commissioner Mayer asked the Applicant to submit a Limits of Disturbance Plan to identify what 

existing vegetation can be preserved. He thinks those neighbors would appreciate limiting the 

amount of disturbance in that area. For the berm, behind Building T, there is a significant grade 

change of nine feet making that structure nine feet taller than the existing houses. Screening that 

structure, dealing with the stormwater as well as the plantings will be a challenge and there is only 

31.7 feet to work with. 

 

Commissioner Murphy asked if they would consider the intense screening discussed between units 

R and W for the entire development. The Applicant stated they do not see being able to do a fence 

around the entire development; they do not typically do fences, the goal is to cluster everything 

away from existing residents as much as possible. When they encountered the poor soils area, they 

had originally lengthened the development to the west, but modified to go farther south to limit 

those issues. They certainly can do a Limits of Disturbance Plan to see what vegetation can be kept 

and how they can further enhance the area but realistically they do not see a fence around the 

western property line. Commissioner Murphy stated he is not interested in seeing a fence at all, he 

would like it to look natural with a berm and plants. 

 

Chair Fox stated there is some work to be done on the buffering and screening especially in areas 

that are close to existing residential. 
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Detention/Retention Area Landscaping (Sec. 5.11.2.H.) 

Commissioner Grissim stated they need to update the plans to show the top bank elevation on the 

detention pond and determine the lineal footage around the pond. They have demonstrated they are 

aware of the requirements and have met that. She stated they are good. 

 

Apartment Unit Landscaping 

Chair Fox reiterated the Ordinance does not require any landscaping around the buildings, but the 

Applicant is landscaping around the front and exposed ends of the buildings in excess of what is 

required; that would be considered a community benefit. 

 

Proposed landscape berms on west side of site 

Director Langer stated the plans had a note if excess soils are found during grading, a berm would 

be created in that location but there were no details on what that might be, Landscaping was also 

shown in the same area which created some confusion about what is planned. In discussions with 

the Applicant, it has been hard to pin down as they are unsure of what they will have to work with. 

The Applicant stated they have run into this in other townships. If they find pockets of deep topsoil, 

it is to everyone’s benefit to berm them to provide that buffer and screening. Until they put a shovel 

in the ground it is unknown what that will be like. The Applicant continued, they do not want a 

berm in an awkward location; they desire the landscape plan to be as harmonious as possible and 

to further enhance privacy with the additional berming. They thought it was best to note it on the 

plan with the privacy concerns and apologized for any confusion. 

 

Commissioner Mayer asked if a cut/fill report had been completed. The Applicant stated it was 

somewhat balanced now, but they do have to bring in fill for the utilities. They ran into some bad 

soil in Phase I and were able to export it. Commissioner Mayer expressed concerns that a giant 

berm will be created negatively affecting drainage; he feels the plan is incomplete. The Applicant 

stated he is unfamiliar with the exact ordinance requirements for berms other than the slope, but 

they anticipate a berm of approximately five or six feet. 

 

Shared Off-site Monument Sign 

Director Langer stated the following: 

 When Phase I was being approved, Redwood proposed to install a sign north of Cundy Road, 

south of M-59 on a triangular shaped parcel. There currently there is a sign for the golf course 

on that parcel. 

 At that time, the Planning Commission stated if that was their desire, they should do one sign 

for all three entities: Redwood, the golf course, and any future development. 

 Those discussions began to bog down the project, so Redwood abandoned that request. 

 Redwood is now reinitiating the request to have an off-site monument sign which are typically 

not permitted but the PD process allows for some flexibility. 

 The existing Hartland Glen Golf Course sign would be removed and replaced with this singular 

sign. 

[Director Langer referred to the proposed drawings of the sign showing both Hartland Glen Golf 

Course and Redwood included in the packet materials.] 

 

Commissioner Grissim stated she does not feel there is a need for a 10-foot sign. Director Langer 

stated the Ordinance typically allows for a seven (7) foot monument sign. 
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The Planning Commission briefly discussed the sign, the site and the elevation. 

 

The consensus of the Planning Commission is to permit the monument sign but limit the 

height to the Ordinance standard of seven (7) feet. 

 

Commissioner Murphy asked about future additions. Chair Fox stated it is part of the PD as a two-

panel sign. The PD would have to be amended to add another panel or one of the panels would 

need to be removed and replaced with another. 

 

Architecture/Building Materials (Sec. 5.24) 

Chair Fox stated the design is similar to Phase I. The Applicant agreed adding there are some units 

labeled “EX” which indicates an extended garage on three buildings, a new option that allows for 

slightly longer vehicles and has been very popular in other neighborhoods. Chair Fox confirmed 

the driveways are still 25 feet with the full area for parking. Chair Fox also stated there was a late 

addition of some buildings with enhanced sides. The Applicant referred to them as high-profile 

views. 

 

Director Langer mentioned in the letter dated January 29, 2024, from Spalding DeDecker, the 

Township Engineer refers to street trees and landscaping not being permitted over water mains or 

utilities. This puts applicants in the middle as the Ordinance requires this landscaping and the 

engineers are not permitting them. The goal is to not have landscaping over utility lines but 

sometimes it is impossible to avoid. This is a directive from the Township Board; if it cannot be 

avoided there may be landscaping over utility lines. 

 

Commissioner Mayer asked about the wetland delineation report as it was not included in the packet. 

The Applicant stated the regulated wetlands which they are not impacting, are shown on the map. 

 

Commissioner Mayer asked about the required usable open space that is suitable for active 

recreation. The plan indicates approximately 8.16 acres, some of which is included in the area 

around the wetland in the northeast. Not only does the slope not conform to the required ratio 

around a pond but it would be very difficult for any kind of “active recreation” to occur. Chair Fox 

commented that historically the Planning Commission has counted any non-wetland area or area 

able to be walked as active recreation open space. Commissioner Mayer continued it is a highly 

wooded area, with a Limits of Disturbance Plan indicating you are only going so far north and 

showing that you are leaving the natural wooded area, you might please many of the residents in 

that area. 

 

Commission Mayer asked if everything shown in blue on page L2.0 will not be mowed. The 

Applicant stated their intent is to leave it as natural as possible. Commissioner Mayer commented 

in August when the weeds are three-feet tall, how is that an active recreation area. He feels it is not. 

He also believes that there will be more children in the neighborhood than the average in most 

communities because of the quality of Hartland Schools. He would like to see an area included for 

active play. 

 

Commissioner Murphy asked for a list of recognizable benefits. The Applicant replied yes, they 

will take a look at those and see if they can encompass everything into a list. 
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Responses to Questions from Call to the Public 

Director Langer the Township does not have anything submitted for a long-term plan for the golf 

course. He has met with the owners; they want to do a development, but nothing is set in concrete. 

Chair Fox stated there are REUs on the property, sewer taps, something will happen at some point. 

Commissioner McMullen added some communities own their golf courses, but this one is private 

property. 

 

Chair Fox stated the Township cannot require a developer to build roads, that is illegal. It is not 

under our control. There are traffic studies and other tools from outside agencies that determine 

what improvements are required for a development. 

 

Commissioner Eckman mentioned trespassing is a criminal offense and beyond the scope of the 

Township. Chair Fox stated a fence would not look good around this property. 

 

Commissioner Grissim asked about the current status of the property and weed control. Director 

Langer replied Redwood does not currently own the property, it is owned by Hartland Glen Golf 

Course. It is not being maintained as a golf course typically is, but there are no issues of blight to 

be addressed. 

 

Chair Fox asked when Phase I might be complete. The Applicant stated they just received their first 

Certificate of Occupancy, so she expects at least another year, maybe by next summer. Chair Fox 

also asked if Phase II is approved and work commences, will the construction traffic will pass 

through Phase I. The Applicant stated they have a construction pod plan to try and mitigate the 

traffic and impacts to the roadway. If approvals go according to plan, they do try to keep their 

workers and subcontractors from one phase to the next, but it is more challenging currently. 

 

Chair Fox asked about golf carts in existing Redwood neighborhoods. The Applicant stated she 

knows the staff uses golf carts but she us uncertain if their lease allows residents to use them. She 

will find out. 

 

Commissioner Grissim mentioned a question regarding Juniper Rust and existing apple orchards. 

She stated she believes there is a distance factor, but it is something that will have to be looked into. 

 

Director Langer responded to a comment that this property should be developed as single-family 

detached homes. He stated he is not sure that person knows how tricky that topic is. The Township 

is trying its best to get new single-family, affordable, detached housing. East of Redwood is a new 

development with single-family detached housing. There is such a demand in the rental market 

currently it is a huge issue. He is looking for the opinions of Planning Commissioners on that topic.  

 

Chair Fox stated the following: 

 It is about providing different types of housing the residential market wants.  

 The residential housing market study done several years ago identified deficiencies in Hartland 

and one of them was available rental properties, we do not have enough. 

 People who live here want them; it is not always strangers coming in.  

 We take the projects as proposed; we do not go out and recruit them. 

 We have the land, the zoning, the Future Land Use Map to guide us; this applicant is proposing 

something that fits within those parameters right now. 
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Chair Fox responding to the concern about transparency stated he hopes that was just a lack of 

knowledge of what is available online via the Township website. The Zoning Ordinance is posted 

also. Director Langer stated nothing was added since the packet was posted one week ago but the 

Township did receive a couple of communications from people who could not be at the meeting. 

People can do both; submit comments in writing and speak at the meeting. The Planning 

Commission did receive a plan of the high-profile elevations that was provided tonight as well. 

Chair Fox stated if there are any changes to the packet, typically there is an email notification, and 

he did not receive any. 

 

Commissioner Murphy asked about the Public Notice requirements. Director Langer stated there 

is a Graphic Information System (GIS) tool that identifies properties within 300 feet of the parcel 

in question which is the State of Michigan requirement. Notices were sent to property owners 

within 300 feet of the entire property, currently the golf course. We stick to that requirement and 

treat every application the same. Commissioner Murphy asked if it is a physical letter mailed to 

that address. Director Langer confirmed it is mailed to the address the owner of record has provided 

to the Township for their tax bill. Chair Fox continued staff does the noticing according to the 

Statute, they follow the guidelines that are set forth by the State. He likes it when residents attend 

and the room is full, so people are getting the right information about a project in context. 

 

Director Langer referred to a comment about the impact of this development on M-59, police 

services and the schools. M-59 is under the jurisdiction of MDOT. There is a lot of potential 

development in this area and a number of improvements are being looked at as part of that 

development. As for the police services, the Township has entered into an agreement with the 

Livingston County Sherrif’s Office for some police presence here in the Township. As for the 

schools, he is not a spokesperson for Hartland Schools, this project was sent to the schools, in his 

meetings with the schools they are relying heavily on out of district kids and there is no guarantee 

how long that is going to last. They want as many kids as they can get. If we brought forth plans 

for a 1000 home subdivision, they would be happy. Chair Fox stated he thinks over 1000 kids in 

the schools are out of the district and they need those kids. If we do not provide a community which 

will bring our own kids in we need to draw kids from other communities, or the schools, that rate 

in the top six percent in the State of Michigan, that help to drive everyone’s property values up, 

will be a different story. He has had many meetings with them, and they are looking for children. 

 

Commissioner Eckman responding to a concern about maintenance of the property, stated he lives 

in a nice neighborhood with $300,000.00 homes and some owners do not maintain them. In this 

situation it is nice the renters do not have to maintain the homes, but rather someone with a profit 

and loss motive will be doing so. If they are being filled to nearly one hundred percent, he is going 

to guess the quality of service must be doing well because renters can choose to not renew their 

lease if they are unhappy. 

 

Chair Fox summarized there is a little work to do. The Planning Commission agreed.  

 

The Applicant thanked the Planning Commission and the residents present for their comments 

stating the Planning Director has her contact information if anyone has additional questions. They 

will take everything under advisement and come back with a stronger set of plans with which they 

hope to seek your approval. Commissioner Murphy commented on the attendance and that people 
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are interested in this project. The Applicant stated hopefully they can assuage most of their concerns 

or all of them ideally. 

 

8. Call to the Public: 

 Craig Wipple, Hartland Township; expressed concern about fire danger if the natural areas become 

dry, and fire department access. 

 Lou Ann Lathrop, Hartland Township; expressed a desire for large evergreen trees for screening. 

 Jason Fowler, Hartland Township; feels a traffic count should be done to ease the residents’ 

concerns, wants a tax analysis completed, wants to see the list of community benefits, has concerns 

about gridlocking any future development on the southern portion of the site because of where 

Hartland Glen Drive ends, wants the developer to cooperate  and help with infrastructure 

improvements, concerned that apartment dwellers’ children do not stay in the school system for 

more than two years, concerned how developments impact current residents. 

 Gordon Halt, Hartland Township; has questions regarding Special Planning Area requirements, the 

use of as shall and should and what the differences are, has concerns that having a multi-phased 

development precludes a developer from traffic study requirements. 

 

9. Planner Report: 

None 

 

10. Committee Reports: 

None 

 

11. Adjournment 

A Motion to adjourn was made by Commissioner Murphy and seconded by Commissioner 

McMullen. Motion carried unanimously. The Regular Meeting was adjourned at approximately 

10:15 PM. 
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HARTLAND TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION DRAFT MEETING MINUTES  

May 9, 2024– 7:00 PM 

___________________________________________________________________________ 

   

1. Call to Order: Chair Fox called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

 

2. Pledge of Allegiance: 

 

3. Roll Call and Recognition of Visitors:  

Present – Commissioners Eckman, Fox, Grissim, Mayer, McMullen, Murphy 

Absent – Commissioner Mitchell 

 

4. Approval of the Meeting Agenda: 

A Motion to approve the May 9, 2024, Planning Commission Meeting Agenda was made by 

Commissioner Grissim and seconded by Commissioner Eckman. Motion carried unanimously. 

 

5. Approval of Meeting Minutes: 

None 

 

6. Call to the Public: 

None 

 

7. Public Hearing 

a. Site Plan PD Application #24-001 Highland Road Self-Storage Facility PD – Preliminary Planned 

Development Site Plan 

 

Chair Fox opened the Public Hearing at 7:02 p.m. stating all public noticing requirements 

have been met. 

 

Director Langer gave an overview of the location and scope of this application stating the 

following: 

 West of US 23, north of M-59, behind the Arby’s Restaurant 

 1.21-acre property zoned GC General Commercial 

 Multi-story, climate-controlled storage would typically not be permitted in GC General 

Commercial zoning. 

 Rezoning this parcel to LI Light Industrial or I Industrial did not seem likely. 

 Not directly on M-59 so the visibility for a commercial use is diminished. 

 Site Plan Review Committee decided to explore using the Planned Development process. 

 Planned Development process is being used which is a three-step process occurring before both 

the Planning Commission and the Township Board: Conceptual, Preliminary and Final. The 

Township Board is the final decision maker. This project is at the Preliminary step. 

 Director Langer presented the proposed site plan and explained the access. 

 Proposing a three (3) story climate-controlled, mini storage building. 
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Erin McMachen, Civil/Environmental Engineer, with Stonefield Engineering and Design; 

representing the Applicant, Joe Qonja of On Q Commercial Real Estate, stated the following: 

 Seeking Preliminary Planned Development approval for a three (3) story, self-storage facility. 

 Use is something new to the Township and surrounding area. 

 Providing a higher-end facility with high quality materials that will be aesthetically pleasing. 

 Having the climate-controlled option for storage will be a valuable option for residents as well 

as having it close to home for easy access and convenience. 

 They have worked with the Township and the Fire Authority to give everything they can for 

this site; PDs are a give and take process for both parties involved. 

 Unique location, most commercial uses want the road visibility which makes this a more 

applicable use for this location. 

 Changes since the Concept review:  

o Widened the drive aisle per the Fire Marshall’s comments, now 26 feet wide with pervious 

pavers. 

o Removed the mountable curb to provide the flush pavement desired by the Fire Marshall. 

o Provided full specifications for the pervious pavers to ensure they would support the load 

of a fire truck. 

o Wider drive aisles will also provide convenience for customers loading and unloading, 

allowing another vehicle to pass by. 

o Added a trash enclosure to the northeast corner of the site. 

o Updated plans show the location of the monument sign in the front greenbelt. 

o Requesting waivers. 

 Exceeding the maximum 35-foot building height due to the required height for the 

interior drive aisle, height of units, and required parapet rooftop screening wall. 

No real visual impacts due to the location of the site. 

 Minimum acreage for a PD is 20 acres, this is 1.21 acres. Township has granted 

special waivers for small PDs in the past. 

 Building and parking setbacks due to the size of the lot. Large front setback and 

the Highway has a large setback which is limiting. 

 Signage waiver, signs permitting on east and west facades, but they would like to 

trade the east (highway side) façade for a wall sign on the south side and still have 

a sign on the west side which is conforming. 

 All of staff’s recommended revisions will appear on the construction plan set as requested. 

 

Call to the Public: 

None 

 

Chair Fox closed the Public Hearing at 7:16 p.m. 

 

Chair Fox referred to the staff memorandum dated May 2, 2024. 

 

Eligibility Criteria (Section 3.1.18.B.) 

Commissioner Grissim stated the Recognizable Benefits for this project are vague. She feels the 

listed benefits are more for the business than the community. The Planning Commission likes the 

project and the architecture, but they feel pushed when it comes to definitive Recognizable Benefits 

for the community. She does not see them.  
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Commissioner Eckman agreed stating it is a problem as it is somewhat subjective. He asked how 

it has been managed with businesses in the past. 

 

Chair Fox stated the following: 

 Sometimes it is more difficult, especially when the site is smaller.  

 Walgreens and Chase Bank are a PD.  

 He might ask is this a project that Hartland might miss out on if it were not a PD making it a 

benefit to the community to have the project at this location; are they doing something that 

will benefit the community.  

 This is a fabulous looking building.  

 From the beginning they were told to bring their A game, that this structure cannot look like a 

storage unit facility, it needs to look like it will fit in a commercial district.  

 On the two existing small PDs, the benefit is Hartland had some great looking buildings and 

the convenience of these services at this location. 

 

The Applicant agreed stating oftentimes a community benefit is recreational, but this site backs up 

to the freeway. They are trying to provide something that Hartland will be proud of and be a benefit 

to the community. 

 

Commissioner Murphy agreed with Chair Fox stating it is a benefit that the site will be utilized. If 

not this project, then what? It is a beautiful building, a centerpiece, it could change the look of the 

area. In residential developments, we can be creative; commercial is different, maybe add a 

sidewalk if possible. 

 

The Planning Commission briefly discussed sidewalk options, this site, and possible future road 

construction. 

 

Director Langer stated the following: 

 Believes he has a good understanding of what the Planning Commission expects regarding 

sidewalks for a residential project. 

 Often there does not seem to be a consistent thought process for commercial projects.  

 Suggested a work session to discuss the topic and gain an understanding of what the Planning 

Commission and the Township Board are looking for regarding sidewalks in commercial areas. 

 Clearly understanding the Planning Commission’s thought process in this area is important as 

it is part of his job to guide applicants from the initial stages of a project and communicate the 

Township’s desire for this component, rather than discussing it with the applicants for the first 

time during the Public Hearing.  

 Sidewalk installation has come up with other projects where some sidewalks have been 

required, others not. 

 It is a difficult topic. 

 

The Planning Commission continued to discuss sidewalks and this particular site.  

 

The consensus of the Planning Commission is a sidewalk will not be required with this 

application. 
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Planned Development Design Standards (Section 3.1.18.C.) 

Minimum Yard Requirements 

Director Langer listed the building setback deficiencies.  

 

Commission Grissim commented it is jammed onto the site, the site is not big enough for this 

project.  

 

Chair Fox stated that is part of the reason it is a PD.  

 

Commissioner Murphy agreed.  

 

Commissioner Eckman stated it is jammed onto the site, but it is a unique piece of property 

surrounded by other unique sites. There is no front yard, which is not as much of a problem here as 

it might be somewhere else. 

 

Commissioner Mayer stated for anyone watching or reading in the future, this project is 

encroaching on the north side potentially negatively affecting the Best Western property. The 

property owners own both parcels, so they are only affecting themselves. 

 

Building Height 

Director Langer stated per the architectural plans, the building height is stated as forty (40) feet 

height, to the highest point. Chair Fox added there are no rooftop units, everything is internal so 

screening will not be required.  

 

Parking and Loading 

Director Langer stated there is one barrier-free space and three regular spaces for a total of four 

parking spaces. The Ordinance does not have this specific use or parking standards, so staff used 

parking calculations for mini storage that required slightly more. The Applicant provided 

information from other of their sites on how many parking spaces are actually needed indicating 

four spaces will be adequate. 

 

Open Space 

Director Langer stated most of this site is built out with this project. Chair Fox stated he does not 

think this site plan would work on M-59, but it works for this site at this time. 

 

Site Requirements 

Dumpster Enclosure (Sec. 5.7) 

Director Langer stated the dumpster does not comply with the ten-foot setback. The gates are shown 

on the plan as a metal gate that would provide a screen; we typically see wood gates. He would like 

the Planning Commission to decide if a) they approved the use of metal gates rather than wood, 

and b) if metal, then what color as one was not specified. The Applicant stated they intend the metal 

gate match the building if it is permitted. Also, they screened the enclosure with landscaping to 

lessen the impact on the Best Western side. The Planning Commission had no comments. 

 

Off-Street Parking (Sec. 5.8.4.H – Parking requirements for this use not listed) 

The Planning Commission had no comments. 
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Landscaping (Section 5.11 – Updated Landscape Ordinance version) 

Greenbelt Landscaping (Sec. 5.11.2. C.) 

East side 

Commissioner Grissim mentioned there are a couple of trees shown in the US 23 right-of way. The 

Applicant stated they will apply for a ROW permit; they have an option for plantings; they will 

work with MDOT. 

 

West side 

Commissioner Grissim stated there are three drives, the trees are very close to the existing lights, 

suggested a narrower variety. The Applicant agreed. Commissioner Grissim stated the rest is 

heavily landscaped and looked good. 

 

Foundation Landscaping 

Commissioner Grissim asked about the south side label on the plans. The Applicant clarified there 

is lawn on the south side and there is an incorrect marking on the north side they will fix. 

Commissioner Grissim continued if they could get some additional landscaping on the south edge, 

working with narrow strips, desire is to soften that area as seen from the street view. The Applicant 

agreed to find a species of shrub that can thrive in a narrow area. 

 

Screening of Ground Mounted Equipment (Sec. 5.11.2.G.iii.) 

Commissioner Grissim stated anything taller than 30 inches, such as the transformer or condensing 

units, should have screening on three sides but the heights were not all shown, seeing it on two of 

the sides but not always three. If we know the height, then we can determine if it must be screened. 

The Applicant stated they will comply. 

 

Other Landscaping and Site Comments 

Commissioner Grissim stated the following: 

 Fill in landscape where possible as discussed earlier, narrow varieties for small spaces 

 Required minimum tree size is 3” caliper.  

 Have Landscape Architect sign and seal plans 

 Willow Oak is not hardy in Michigan, should be changed. 

 Construction Plan set should be updated with changes. 

 

Director Langer stated a drive aisle is located on the north side of the building, but parking spaces 

are not present, thus a waiver is not required for off-street parking as requested. 

 

Lighting (Sec. 5.13) 

Director Langer stated the Photometric Plan did not account for any of the wall mounted lights and 

the height of the pole fixtures was not shown. All of these can be addressed on the Construction 

Plans. The Applicant stated they chose to use wall scones that have very low output, but they will 

show them on the Construction Plans. 

 

Architecture Comments 

Director Langer stated the split face block is slightly over and glass on the northern elevation is at 

20%. Chair Fox stated it is a PD and everyone seems to agree it is a very nice-looking building. 

19



HARTLAND TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION DRAFT MEETING MINUTES 

May 9, 2024 – 7:00 PM 

Hartland Township Page 6 Updated 5/14/2024 

  

There is a sample board. Director Langer mentioned that the colors shown on the materials board 

better reflect the true colors of the structure rather than the elevations in the packet, in his opinion. 

 

Wall Sign (Section 5.26.8.H.) 

Director Langer stated they have two fronts, the US 23 side and the service drive. The Applicant 

has requested to have signage on the west and south facades instead. The requested sign on the 

south façade is the sign that normally would not comply. The sizes of the signs comply with the 

requirements. 

 

Commissioner Mayer commented on the underground stormwater collection system, possible 

detention area near Arby’s, and the condition of the private access road, stating if the Applicant is 

looking for additional benefits to the community, maybe something could be worked out for that 

area. Director Langer stated the Applicant is still working with the Drain Commissioner’s Office 

on those details which usually does not happen this early in the process. Chair Fox stated asking 

the Applicant to pave the private road would be a huge hit for a 1.2-acre site. He would prefer the 

businesses along that road take care of it in their time as it affects their business. The Applicant 

stated they have already repaired a catch basin and will continue to make all necessary repairs as 

needed. They will do what they can to keep it in good shape. 

 

Commissioner Murphy asked about the location of the flagpole shown on the site plan if it is placed 

properly so that the flag does not contact the building. The Applicant stated they would have to 

confirm the size of the flag get back to the Planning Commission but with all of the trees and light 

poles they may need to add it to the site plan to ensure clearance around everything else proposed. 

 

Commissioner Eckman offered the following Motion: 

 

Move to recommend approval of Site Plan/PD #24-001, the Preliminary Planned 

Development Site Plan for Highland Road Self-Storage Facility Planned Development as 

outlined in the staff memorandum dated May 2, 2024. 

 

Approval is subject to the following conditions: 

 

1. The Preliminary Planned Development Site Plan for Highland Road Self-Storage Facility 

Planned Development, SP/PD #24-001, is subject to the approval of the Township Board. 

 

2. Waiver request for the planned development project area to be less than 20 acres is 

approved. 

 

3. Waiver request for the building height to exceed 35 feet is approved. 

 

4. Waiver request for one (1) wall sign on a side of the building that is not the building wall’s 

primary entrance (south elevation) is approved. 

 

5. The applicant shall adequately address the outstanding items noted in the Planning 

Department’s memorandum, dated May 2, 2024, on the Construction Plan Set, subject to 

an administrative review by Planning staff prior to the issuance of a land use permit. 
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6. As part of the Final Plan Review, the applicant shall provide a Planned Development (PD) 

Agreement that includes any access and maintenance agreements. The documents shall 

be in a recordable format and shall comply with the requirements of the Township 

Attorney. 

 

7. Applicant complies with any requirements of the Township Engineering Consultant, 

Department of Public Works Director, Hartland Deerfield Fire Authority, and all other 

government agencies, as applicable. 

 

Seconded by Commissioner Murphy. Motion carried unanimously. 

 

8. Call to the Public: 

None 

 

9. Planner Report: 

None 

 

10. Committee Reports: 

Chair Fox suggested scheduling a work session on the Community Benefit topic. We are highly 

organized but, on that topic, we all stumble. The Planning Commission briefly discussed the topic. 

Commissioner Murphy requested sidewalks be added to the conversation. The Planning Commission 

agreed. 

 

11. Adjournment 

A Motion to adjourn was made by Commissioner Grissim and seconded by Commissioner 

McMullen. Motion carried unanimously. The Regular Meeting was adjourned at approximately 

8:10 p.m. 
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Hartland Township Planning Commission Meeting Agenda Memorandum 
 
 
Submitted By: Troy Langer, Planning Director 

Subject: Site Plan with Special Land Use Application #24-004 

Amend Special Land Use to permit microbrewery at winery building, at Spicer 

Orchards, 10411 Clyde Road 

 

Date: May 16, 2024 

 

Recommended Action 

 

Move to recommend approval of Site Plan with Special Land Use Application #24-004, request to 

amend the Special Land Use and permit a microbrewery at Spicer Orchards, at 10411 Clyde Road, 

as outlined in the staff memorandum dated May 16, 2024. 

 

Approval is subject to the following conditions: 

 

1. The applicant shall adequately address the outstanding items noted in the Planning Department’s 

memorandum, dated May 16, 2024, on the Construction Plan Set, subject to an administrative review 

by the Planning staff prior to the issuance of a land use permit. 

 

2. The applicant shall submit an updated Spicer Orchards Farm Market Event Schedule, as was approved 

under SUP #18-002, with the Construction Plan Set. 

 

3. The plans shall be revised to show a grease interceptor on the Construction Plan Set, as applicable. 

 

4. A land use permit is required prior to commencement of any interior renovations in the winery building 

for the microbrewery. 

 

5. Applicant shall secure all applicable approvals, licenses, and permits from County agencies and any 

other government entity, as applicable. 

 

6. Applicant complies with any requirements of the Township Engineering Consultant, Hartland Deerfield 

Fire Authority, and all other government agencies, as applicable. 

 

7. Any new use, change in use, or modification(s) to the site shall require approvals from the Township 

prior to any such activities occurring. 

 

8. The entire microbrewery shall be located within the existing winery building. No exterior equipment 

shall be permitted. 

 

9. (Any other conditions the Planning Commission deems necessary) 

 

Discussion 

 

Applicant:  Shannon Rowe 
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Site Description 

Spicer Orchards is located east of US-23, north of Clyde Road, and west of Hartland Road in Section 4 of 

Hartland Township. The farm operation is comprised of several parcels which are all zoned CA-

Conservation Agricultural. The subject site (Parcel ID #04-300-003) includes the farm market building and 

the winery building. The parcel is approximately 28.5 acres in size. The site is served by private on-site 

well (water) and septic field(s). 

 

Overview and Background Information 

Spicer Orchards, per the information submitted by the applicant, began in 1967 with the original farm 

market operating out of an existing barn. At that time, the farm market offered a small retail area, bakery 

and cider press. The business has expanded over the years to include a winery and wine tasting facility. The 

history is summarized below, as applicable to the current request. 

 

Conditional Use Permit Application #116 

On September 18, 1979, the Township Board approved Conditional Use Permit Application #116, to allow 

agricultural-related commercial activities at Spicer Orchards, which was considered a conditional use for 

AR-Agricultural and Residential. The subject site was zoned AR-Agricultural and Residential in 1979. The 

Township records are unclear if the conditional use permit had an expiration date. Approval of CU #116 

allowed a farm market that sells primarily food produced on a farm, and the sale of other items produced 

on other farms such as food items, related gifts and antiques. A site plan was provided showing the layout 

of the farm operation and associated buildings in 1979. The farm market was housed in an existing barn, 

which is the same building used today for the farm market. 

 

CU/SP #116 

On November 14, 1990, the Planning Commission approved a minor amendment to the plans under CU 

#116, for the addition of restrooms to the barn/farm market building. 

 

Small Wine Maker License Approval January 6, 2009 

Grape production began on the property in 2008, as another product grown on the farm facility. The intent 

was to start a winery as another business at Spicer Orchards. On January 6, 2009, the Township Board 

passed a resolution to approve the Liquor License Control Commission application for a new Small Wine 

Maker License for Spicer’s Orchard Winery, LLC at 10411 Clyde Road, to operate a winery and tasting 

room. At that time, the wine tasting room was housed in the existing farm market building. 

 

Land Use Permit #8296 

On February 5, 2013, a land use permit was approved under LU #8296 for the construction of a wine storage 

building, approximately 26 feet by 80 feet in size. The building is located east of the existing farm market 

building. Per the application, the intended use for the building was to store wine. 

 

SP/SUP Application #18-002 

On May 10, 2018, the Planning Commission recommended approval of Site Plan with Special Land Use 

application #18-002, for the operation of a farm market with winery and wine tasting room, at Spicer 

Orchards. On June 5, 2018, the Township Board approved SP/SUP #18-002.  

 

As part of this Special Land Use application, the applicant provided a summary of the events held at Spicer 

Orchards throughout the calendar year and includes the winery and wine tasting room (year of 2018). 

Essentially the list was approved as part of SP/Special Land Use #18-002. Any changes or additions to that 

list requires an amendment to the Special Land Use permit. 
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Land Use Permit #18-002 

On December 12, 2018, Land Use Permit #18-002 was approved for the interior renovations to the wine 

storage building, as related to the winery and wine tasting use(s). 

 

Request 

The applicant is requesting to amend the originally approved Special Land Use Permit, SP/SUP #18-002, 

and request to add microbrewery as a special land use. The intent, per the applicant, is to expand the 

offerings at the current wine tasting room, with the addition of a selection of beer. The entire microbrewery 

and related equipment for brewing beer will be housed inside the winery building, based on the submitted 

floor plan. Other interior renovations, additions to the building, or outdoor equipment as related to the 

microbrewery, are not proposed or shown on the plans. 

 

As background information, the wine tasting facility is generally open daily from 11 A.M. to 6 P.M. but 

days and hours vary throughout the year. Light food is available for purchase. Seating and tables for 

approximately 16 patrons are provided, based on the submitted floor plan. 

 

Per the Hartland Township Zoning Ordinance and the State Enabling Act, a public hearing is required for 

the special land use application. Given the requirements for publishing a notice for the special land use, the 

public hearing has been scheduled for the May 23, 2024, Planning Commission meeting.  

 

Approval Procedure 

The request is to amend the Special Land Use permit and add a microbrewery as a new use at Spicer 

Orchards. The amendment requires approval from the Township Board. The Planning Commission will 

review the special land use and make a recommendation to the Township Board. The Township Board is 

the final approval authority for a special land use. The project does not require site plan approval as exterior 

site improvements are not proposed at this time. A land use permit is required for the interior improvements 

related to the microbrewery use.  

 

SPECIAL LAND USE REVIEW – General Standards 

In accordance with Section 6.6, Special Uses, of the Hartland Township Zoning Ordinance, the following 

standards shall serve the Planning Commission and Township Board as the basis for decisions involving 

such uses. The standards are provided below, and the applicant has submitted a letter, as a separate 

attachment, which addresses the special use criteria. 

 

A. Be harmonious and in accordance with the objectives, intent, and purposes of this Ordinance. 

B. Be compatible with the natural environment and existing and future land uses in the vicinity. 

C. Be compatible with the Hartland Township Comprehensive Plan. 

D. Be served adequately by essential facilities and public services, such as highways, streets, police 

and fire protection, drainage ways and structures, refuse disposal, or that the persons or agencies 

responsible for the establishment of the proposed use shall be able to adequately provide any such 

service. 

E. Not be detrimental, hazardous, or disturbing to the existing or future neighboring uses, person, 

property, or the public welfare. 

F. Not create additional requirements at public cost for public facilities and services that will be 

detrimental to the economic welfare of the community. 

 

The Planning Department believes the use, microbrewery, can and will meet the criteria listed above for 

the special land use request. The applicant has provided responses to the Special Use Criteria. The applicant 
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will be responsible for all applicable approvals and permits from the Township, State, and County agencies 

and departments for the proposed use. 

 

SPECIAL LAND USE REVIEW – Applicable Site Standards 

The Zoning Ordinance does not provide separate use standards for a microbrewery in Section 4.0. and site 

plan review is not required at this time. The microbrewery and related equipment will be housed within the 

existing winery/wine tasting building. Additional parking needs are not anticipated. The submitted floor 

plan is consistent with the plans approved in 2018 under SP/SUP #18-002.  

 

The Planning Commission, following full review and consideration of the special land use application as 

presented, shall prepare a recommendation for consideration by the Hartland Township Board of Trustees. 

Before any determination is made, a public hearing shall be held allowing for any members of the public 

to comment on the proposal. The Planning Commission may recommend approval, approval with 

conditions, or denial of the special use permit application.  

 

The Planning Commission’s decision, the basis for the decision, and all conditions imposed, shall be 

described in a written statement, which shall be made a part of the record of the meeting. The Township 

Board is the final approval authority for a special land use. 

 

Other Requirements-Zoning Ordinance Standards 

Nothing additional at this time. 

 

Hartland Township DPW Review 

The request does not require review by the Township DPW. 

 

Hartland Township Engineer’s Review (SDA) 

The Township’s Engineer (SDA) provided comments in the email dated April 30, 2024, which indicated 

that per current Township standards, a grease interceptor is required for all food service operations. 

Sufficient information was not provided to know if a grease interceptor is present on the site currently. Per 

the email, no domestic connections for domestic water will be allowed to the interceptor. 

Information/details about a grease interceptor should be provided on the Construction Plan Set, as 

applicable.  

 

Hartland Deerfield Fire Authority Review 

The Hartland Deerfield Fire Inspector noted a Fire and Life Safety inspection will be conducted once the 

new equipment is installed and ready for use. 

 

Attachments:  

1. Applicant’s answers to SUP criteria – PDF 

2. Spicer Orchards Farm Market Event Schedule 2108 – PDF 

3. Site Plans dated 05.01.2018 – PDF 

4. Proposed floor plan 2024 – PDF  

 
T:\PLANNING DEPARTMENT\PLANNING COMMISSION\2024 Planning Commission Activity\Site Plan Applications\SUP #24-004 Spicer's 

Microbrewery\Staff reports\PC\SUP #24-004 staff report PC 05.16.2024.docx 
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All Special Land Use Permit have SUP criteria.  All applicants provide answers to those criteria.  I’ve 
attached the SUP criteria for you.  Could you provide a written response to those criteria.  We will 
provide your written response to the Planning Commission and Township Board. 
  
Also, the plans that you submitted show that the area for the Microbrewery is in the same area as the 
Winery.  Are there changes to the Winery?  Will this reduce the capacity of the Winery?  Or, will this 
area sufficiently handle both? 
  
Also, do you plan to hire additional staff or change hours, due to the Microbrewery?  Just general 
questions. 
 
General Questions from Email 
Yes, the microbrewery will be located in the same area as the winery.  The equipment has a very small 
footprint with a 60 gallon capacity, which is approximately the size of two barrels. There will not be 
changes to the winery building or tasting room, just the addition of equipment and more options for 
customers. There should be no reduction in the capacity of the winery as the products all fall in similar 
categories, wine, hard cider, and now adding beers. We do not plan to hire additional staff or change 
our hours. This really is a very minor addition to our current operation.  
 

 
Provide Short Answers to SUP Criteria: 

A. Yes, we feel the addition of a small microbrewery is harmonious to the current business plan. 

There are no real changes other than the addition of small size equipment for brewing to add 

additional offerings at our current winery. The size of the equipment is very small with a 

production capacity of 60 Gallons: For a visual reference, this is about 2 barrels.  

B. Yes, the addition is compatible with the natural environment as it does not make any changes to 

the current landscape. 

C. Yes, this fits with the Township Comprehensive Plan as this has been an existing business since 

1967.  

D. Yes, this facility is served adequately by current infrastructure as the proposed additions are 

small and will not adversely affect the current infrastructure. 

E. The addition of the microbrewery will be encompassed in our current facility which is already 

licensed with a small wine makers permit, licensed outdoor service area, and tasting room 

permit. It is located in the middle of 300 contiguous acres so it does not have a large impact on 

neighboring persons or property. 

F. There should be no additional cost or requirements for the community as the current 

infrastructure well supports the current business plan. 
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Spicer Orchards  
Farm Market, Cider Mill, & Winery 

Spicer Orchards seeks to provide a family themed farm adventure experience 
while educating people about the production of basic foods.   
 
Farm Market is closed approximately 6 months of the year.  One of the biggest 
challenges we face is trying to employ seasonal help when only being open ½ the 
year.  It is difficult to retain and train staff for ½ the year.  It also means 6 months 
with no income. The Winery helps us to overcome some of those challenges. 
Although the winery is open year round, it is very slow in the winter months 
without the Family Fun Activities of the Pick Your Own Operation. 
 
Crops currently grown on our Farm Include:  Strawberries, Cherries, Blueberries, 
Peaches, Pears, Apricots, Apples, Pumpkins, Gourds, Squash, Corn, Hay, 
Tomatoes, Raspberries, Asparagus, Plums 
 
January - February 
Farm Market  
Closed 
Winery 
Open Thursday to Sunday 11 am to 6 pm 

Winery sells Cider/Donuts/Popular Farm Market Items along with Hard 
Cider, Wine that is produced at our Farm.  

Winery accepts private wine tasting parties.  Attendance is limited to 25 people. 
Parties are typically after regular hours from 7 pm to 9 pm.  

Winery hosts Small Events-- 1 to 2 times per month because the demand for 
private events are rare.  

Events range from Book Club, Painting Night, Euchre Tournament 
Attendance limited to 25 or less depending on the event. 

 
March – April  
Farm Market  
Closed 
Winery  
In Past years this was the same as January/February.   
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This year we are experimenting with being open 7 days a 11 to 6 during 
March and April.  We want to see if we can make enough money to keep 
employees year round.  It is difficult to train staff seasonally.  
 

May  
Farm Market Opens usually in Mid May depending on when the Strawberry crop 
comes in.  Strawberries have opened anywhere from May 25 to June 15 
depending on Mother Nature.  We usually open the market in Mid May because 
customers start calling to find out when Strawberries open.  We try to sell donuts 
and cider to help pay for the staff and use this as an opportunity to train seasonal 
staff.  
 
June, July, August 
Farm Market 
Open 8 am to 7 pm  - Summer Pick Your Own Hours- 
Farm Market Activities:  
 Wagon-Train Rides to the PYO Field 
 School/Child Care Farm Tours by appointment 
 Cider/Donuts/Fudge/Ice Cream available at the Farm Bakery 
 Fruit & Produce available - PYO or Ready Picked in the market.  
 Farm Animals and Playground are open 
 Farm Themed Birthday Parties (currently 15-20 per year) 
 Farm Themed Family/Group Events (currently 1-3 per year) 
 Farm Themed Weddings- Small Size 25-50  (1 per year) 
We are considering the idea of hosting a 5K Farm Themed Run in August which is 
a very slow summer month. We have a hard time retaining seasonal employees 
because we have to reduce hours from Mid-July to 2nd week of September. 
 
Winery 
Open 11 to 7 – Summer Hours 
 Seasonal Winery Café is open 11 am to 3pm 
 Café serves Sandwiches.  Everything is pre-cooked/prepared offsite and  

assembled in our small kitchen. We use our fruit/produce when we can. 
Winery accepts private wine tasting parties.  Attendance is limited to 25 people. 

Parties are typically after regular hour from 7 pm to 9 pm. 
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September, October 
Farm Market 
Open 9 am to 7pm 
Farm Market Activities In Addition to the Items Listed in June, July, August 
 Weekend activities begin After Labor Day which include: 
 Bounce Houses in the Playground (Vendor) 
 Corn Maze Opens 
 Additional Vendors offer food choices 
 Additional Vendors offer farm themed activities: ex. Face painting, Pony  

Rides, Artwork 
 1 Fall event:  Harvest Festival/Craft show  
 
Winery 
Open 11 am to 7pm 
 Same activities as previously listed.  
 
November 
Farm Market 
Open 9am to 6 pm 
All Farm Activities typically end.  Pick Your Own closes for the season 
 
Winery 
Open 11 am to 6pm 
Winery Café Closes for the Season, will reopen in June when Strawberries arrive. 
Winery offers same Private Event Opportunities 
 
December 
Farm Market 
Open Monday – Wednesday 9am to 6pm 
Open Thursday to Sunday 9am to 8pm or 9pm  
Farm Activities Include: 
 Santa’s Sleigh Workshop & Precut Christmas Tree Farm Opens 
 
Winery  
Same as November 
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2024 Spicer’s Orchard Winery Microbrewery Project 

 

The Spicer and Cartwright families seek to expand the offerings at our current Winery tasting room.  We 

want to add a selection of beer to reach an additional group of customers who are visiting the farm. 

There are no planned additions to our buildings. We are just adding equipment for brewing. The 

equipment will be located in current space located in our winery building.  
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